NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY

22nd June 2011

Present:
Councillor JA Brinsden (Chairman)

Mrs G Hayward and Mrs F Lanc; Councillors JS Allen-Mirehouse, RR Evans, HM George, RN Hancock, SL Hancock, M James, RM Lewis, PJ Morgan, WL Raymond and M Williams; Messrs D Ellis, R Howells and EA Sangster.

(NPA offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.45a.m. – 12.55p.m.)

1.
Apology
     An apology for absence was received from Councillor ML Evans.
2.
Welcome
     The Chairman welcomed Ms Paula Ellis to the meeting.  Ms Ellis had recently taken up the post of Manager at Oriel y Parc and he wished her well.
     NOTED.

3.
Disclosures of interest

     No disclosures of interest were received.

4.
Minutes

     The minutes of the meeting held on the 11th May 2011 were presented for confirmation and signature.

     It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on the 11th May 2011 be confirmed and signed.

5.
Development Management Committee – reports of Meeting
     It was RESOLVED that the reports of the meetings of the Development Management Committee held on the 20th April and the 18th May 2011 be received.

6.
Oriel y Parc Committee – report of meeting

     It was RESOLVED that the report of the final meeting of the Oriel y Parc Committee held on the 20th April 2011 be adopted.
7.
Performance Review Committee – report of Meeting

     It was RESOLVED that the report of the final meeting of the Performance Review Committee held on the 4th May 2011 be adopted.
8.
Response to the draft Planning Enforcement and Compliance Policy

     Members were reminded that they had, at their meeting held on the 8th December 2010, resolved not to adopt the above-mentioned Planning Enforcement and Compliance Policy immediately, but to implement it as interim guidance whilst a consultation exercise was undertaken to seek the views of the public on the proposed policy.
     The consultation exercise took place between the 2nd February and the 27th April 2011, with an estimated 1,800 letters being distributed to various consultees.  6 individuals/organisations responded, with 6 individual comments being made.  The detailed comments were appended to the report before Members that day, together with the officers’ recommended responses thereto.  The main issues raised, together with the resultant proposed changes to the Policy were also appended to the report.
     The Head of Development Management added that a new Principal Planning Officer was to commence shortly with the Authority, who would have direct responsibility for dealing with enforcement issues.
     It was RESOLVED that the Planning Enforcement and Compliance Policy be adopted for development management purposes, subject to the amendments set out in Appendices B and C to the report before Members that day.
9.
Response to the draft Supplementary Planning Guidance to the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan
     The Head of Development Plans reminded Members that, following approval at the Authority’s meeting held on the 8th December 2010, the under-mentioned Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) documents had been issued for public consultation:
· Loss of Hotels;

· Planning Obligations;

· Landscape Character Assessment;

· Sustainable Design;

· Building Extensions;

· Safeguarding Mineral Zones;

· Land Instability from Former Coal Workings;

· Parking, and

· Historic Environment (not “Enforcement” as written in the original report before Members).

     An estimated 1,800 letters were distributed to various consultees, with 11 individuals and/or organisations responding with 43 individual comments.  The main issues raised were set out and responded to in Appendix A to the report before Members that day, whilst Appendix B provided a detailed printout of the representations made, together with officer-recommended responses.  Appendix C set out some officer-recommended edits to two of the SPG, whilst Appendix D showed all the resultant proposed changes to the draft SPG.
     The Head of Development Plans went on to say that, due to time constraints, the changes to the Landscape Character SPG (in terms of updates from the Countryside Council for Wales) and the Buildings Extensions SPG were not included.  She asked for delegated powers to enable her to undertake these particular amendments, together with any typographical/grammatical errors, before the final documents were published.
     Members concurred with the Head of Development Plans’ recommendations in relation to all Supplementary Planning Guidance documents except for the one referring to the Loss of Hotels.  They considered that having to provide evidence of a two-year marketing strategy was unreasonable and would put hotel/guesthouse owners under immense pressure.  In their opinion, the service provider had to respond to demand, and it appeared that increasing numbers of hotels/guesthouses were failing; yet the SPG was trying, in the Members’ view, to tilt the market when the market was clearly dictating differently.
     The Head of Development Plans stated that the SPG set out the context within which any planning application to change the use of a hotel/guesthouse would be considered.  There was a series of criteria that had to be met and, given how specialised the market was, officers considered two years to be a reasonable time period.  She advised Members that the SPG would be reviewed in the next few years, when it would be clearer whether or not the policy was achieving its intended aim of ensuring a mixture of accommodation to meet the demand.
     Members continued to argue that it was unacceptable to expect hotel owners to continue running a failing business in order to comply with policy requirements.  The Head of Development Plans reminded Members that they had been involved in the process of drafting the policy and SPG since 2008, under both the Local Development Plan and previously under the Joint Unitary Development Plan which was adopted in 2006.  The SPG set out a context within which planning applications for the change of use of a hotel/guest house would be considered, and outlined guidance on a series of criteria that had to be met.
     Mr R Howells proposed that, if hotel/guest house owners could demonstrate that they had already effectively marketed their property prior to submitting a planning application for change of use of the property, then this could be taken into consideration.  Mr EA Sangster suggested that applicants would need to justify their case by providing evidence at the time of the application that there was no market for the owner to sell the property as a going concern.  Members agreed that the course of action suggested by Mr Sangster was a pragmatic course of action.
     It was RESOLVED:

(a)
that the following Supplementary Planning Guidance (SPG) to the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Local Development Plan be adopted for development management purposes, subject to the amendments set out in Appendices A, B and C to the report of the Head of Development Management:

(i)
Planning Obligations;

(ii)
Landscape Character Assessment;

(iii)
Sustainable Design;

(iv)
Building Extensions;

(v)
Safeguarding Mineral Zones;

(vi)
Land Instability from former coal workings;

(vii)
Parking, and

(viii)
Historic Environment, subject also to reference being made to Brownslade, Pricaston and Flimston in the context of the Castlemartin/Merrion historic landscape.

(b)
that the SPG on Loss of Hotels be adopted, subject to the reference to the need to market the property for two years being removed and, instead, applicants be required to justify their proposal by providing evidence that there was no market for the owner to sell the property as a going concern;
(c)
that the Head of Development Plans be authorised to amend the Landscape Character Assessment SPG to include updates from the Countryside Council for Wales as described in Appendix C to her report, and to the Building Extensions SPG as described in Appendix A, and
(d)
that the Head of Development Plans be authorised to amend any typographical/grammatical errors in each SPG prior to its being published.
10.
Proposed property transactions with the National Trust
     The Estates Officer reported that the Authority owned land at Garn Fawr, near Strumble Head, and Maidenhall (between Nolton Haven and Newgale) was currently used as non-paying car parks.  The Authority also owned a larger car park above Marloes Sands, which the National Trust had operated as a paying facility since the early 1980s.
     The National Trust had land ownerships in the vicinity of all three of the Authority’s properties, and negotiations had been ongoing with a view to the National Trust managing the car parks in future.  To this end, terms had been negotiated to sell the freehold of the land at Garn Fawr and Maidenhall to the Trust, subject to conditions, including a covenant requiring that the land be used as a non-charging car park only, available for public use.  The car park at Marloes Sands was to be leased to the Trust for a ten year period, subject to the terms set out in the report.
     It was RESOLVED that officers be authorised to proceed with the granting of the legal interests to the National Trust as set out in the report before Members that day.
11.
Freshwater East slipway management
     The Senior Ranger (South) reminded Members that the Authority had acquired the slipway at Freshwater East in 2001, and she and her team had been working closely with the local community ever since to manage and improve the quality and safety of the beach environment in that area.
     As a part of this proactive approach, the Authority had provided supervision of launching activities during busy periods by means of a slipway attendant and this had proved to be successful.  However, such a service presented a cost to the Authority and she therefore outlined two options that could be taken to meet the ongoing commitment of maintaining the service and facilities provided at the slipway.  These included maintaining the status quo or introducing a charging scheme, and the advantages and disadvantages of each were set out in the report before Members that day.  A third option of withdrawing the facility altogether was also put forward, together with its associated advantages and disadvantages.
     Following a discussion, it was RESOLVED that the introduction of a charging regime, as set out in the report, be supported and that officers be instructed to proceed with a consultation and publicity exercise thereon with a view to implementation of the scheme in January 2012.
12.
Draft Recreation Management Plan
     The Head of Recreation and Tourism reminded Members that, at the meeting of the Authority held on the 29th September 2010, he had reported in detail on a draft Recreation Management Plan, which had been drawn up following discussions with a number of partner organisations in Pembrokeshire.  The Plan was intended to both provide support for the National Park Management Plan and the Local Development Plan, and to help coordinate the activities of the many different agencies involved in the management and promotion of the Pembrokeshire Coast.
     At the September meeting, Members resolved that the document be sent out for public consultation.  The consultation was managed on behalf of the Authority by the Pembrokeshire Coastal Forum and the 60 plus written responses had now been received, analysed and responded to.  As a result of the comments received, some changes had been made to the draft Plan, some of which were set out in the report before Members that day.
     It was hoped that, subject to Members’ approval, the final Recreation Management Plan would be launched in July 2011.  At the same time, an implementation group comprising representatives of the main partner organisations covering the whole Plan area would be established to review the actions in the Plan and to agree a work programme for 2012.  The Head of Recreation and Tourism added that the Plan would help identify priorities for work in recreation provision and management and would help direct some of the Authority’s work to deliver the outcomes set out in the Authority’s Corporate Plan.
     It was RESOLVED that, subject to final editing and translation, the draft Recreation Management Plan be adopted and published.
13.
Corporate events
     The report of the Administration and Democratic Services Manager contained details of corporate events to which the Authority had been invited.
     It was RESOLVED that Members be authorised to attend the under-mentioned corporate events:

(a)
Welsh Local Government Association Annual Conference: 23rd June 2011 – Chairman of the Authority and the Chief Executive Officer;
(b)
Royal Welsh Show receptions: July 2011 – Chairman of the Authority and the Chief Executive Officer;

(c)
Pembrokeshire County Show receptions: August 2011 – Chairman of the Authority;

(d)
Planning Summer School: 3rd – 5th September – no Member to attend; the Administration & Democratic Services Manager to explore options for training all Members in-house instead;
(e)
Members’ National Induction Course: 13th – 15th September 2011 – no Member to attend, and

(f)
National Parks Wales Annual Members’ Seminar, Brecon: 3rd and 4th October 2011 – all Members.
14.
Members’ allowances

     Members considered a report by the Administration and Democratic Services Manager on Members’ allowances, namely:
(i)
an increase in the HM Revenue and Customs travelling allowance rate to 45p per mile;
(ii)
the need to review the decision taken by Members on the 23rd June 2010 to continue to pay the Vice-Chair of the Development Management Committee a Special Responsibility Allowance, and
(iii)
whether to pay a Special Responsibility Allowance to the Chairs of the three newly established Review Committees and, if so, at what level of remuneration.

     Members were of the opinion that the role of Vice-Chair of the Development Management Committee involved a lot of work and should, therefore, be remunerated.

     It was RESOLVED:

(a)
that the travelling allowance rate payable to Members be increased to 45p per mile in line with the HM Revenue and Customs rate with effect from the 1st July 2011;

(b)
that the Vice-Chair of the Development Management Committee continue to receive a Special Responsibility Allowance of £1,429, and
(c)
that a Special Responsibility Allowance of £238 be paid to each of the Chairs of the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee, the Conservation and Planning Review Committee and the Recreation and Tourism Review Committee.
(Mrs F Lanc and Mr D Ellis voted against resolution (c) above.)

15.
Welsh Language Scheme: Annual Monitoring Report 2010/11

     Members considered the draft Annual Monitoring Report of the Authority’s performance against its Welsh Language Scheme and RESOLVED that the report be endorsed and submitted to the Welsh Language Board.
16.
Explanatory Foreword to the Statement of Accounts 2010/11
     The Finance Manager provided Members with an Explanatory Foreword and Summary of the Authority’s draft Statement of Accounts for 2010/11. The full draft Statement of Accounts would be available for public inspection from the 1st August 2011 and would be considered by the Audit and Corporate Services Review Committee on the 3rd August.  The audited Statement of Accounts would be presented by the Wales Audit Office at an Extraordinary Meeting of the Authority on the 21st September 2011.
     It was RESOLVED that the report be noted.
17.
Proposed undergrounding of existing overhead utility supplies at Martins Haven
     The Estates Officer reminded Members that Western Power Distribution (WPD) had allocated a total of £1million within their current 5-year business plan to underground those sections of their existing overhead electrical supply network that were considered to be most damaging to the special qualities of four protected landscapes within Wales, namely the Gower Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB), the Wye Valley AONB, the Brecon Beacons National Park and the Pembrokeshire Coast National Park.
     The Authority had already been successful with a scheme at Strumble Head, and officers were of the opinion that WPD funding could be utilised to underground the supply network leading from West Hook Farm to Martins Haven.  As such, a scheme had been submitted which had been approved by the Western Power Undergrounding Initiatives Panel, subject to obtaining the endorsement of Members.
     It was RESOLVED that the action taken by officers, as set out in the report, be endorsed and that they be authorised to work towards securing the delivery of an undergrounding scheme at Martins Haven as soon as reasonably possible.
18.
Other items of business that by reason of special circumstance, the Chairman decided should be considered as a matter of urgency, pursuant to Section 100B(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972

(a)
Environment Agency consultation on the draft permit for Pembroke Power Station
     The Chief Executive Officer reported that the Environment Agency (Wales) had recently announced that they were minded to grant an environmental permit for the RWE npower power station at West Pennar, Pembroke.  A number of organisations had been consulted in the drawing up of the permit, and a 20 working day consultation period had now commenced where organisations and individuals were being invited to comment on the draft conditions.  The matter was being drawn to Members’ attention that day as the response deadline fell before the next scheduled Authority meeting was due to be held.
     It was RESOLVED that officers be instructed to draft a response, which should be circulated to Members for approval, prior to submission to the Environment Agency (Wales).
19.
Exclusion of the public
     Prior to the Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications introducing his report (Minute 20 below refers), the Chairman stated that, having read the document, he doubted whether the matter should be considered in public.
     The Head of Legal Services advised Members that, since the introduction of new legislation which came into effect in 2007, the circumstances in which the Authority could lawfully exclude the public from its meetings had been significantly reduced.  There was now a presumption that decisions of an Authority should be taken in public.
     However, the law did acknowledge there continued to be circumstances in which the public could properly be excluded, but only where exclusion was justified on one of the statutory grounds.  Furthermore, even where a statutory ground was identified, the Public Interest Test had to be applied before the exemption could be invoked.

     In this instance, Members concluded that consideration in public of the Director’s report might lead to the public/current employees/other interested parties misconstruing the Authority’s intentions in identifying a range of possible options without determining at this stage they were appropriate to implement, and that premature disclosure of financial and other information contained in the report could prejudice the Authority’s activities and financial and operational management which, on balance, would not be in the public interest.
     It was, therefore, RESOLVED that the public be excluded from the meeting during the consideration of the report of the Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications due to the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 14 of Part 4 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972.

20.
Update on the review of the Authority’s Visitor Centres and Attractions

     The Director of Recreation, Marketing and Communications reminded Members that the Authority had had to deal with budget constraints during the current financial year, and would have to continue to do so for the foreseeable future.  In light of this, the Authority’s Senior Management Team had instigated an internal review of operations with key staff across the organisation, which was followed by Members’ Workshops in September and December 2010.  The review utilised a results based accountability process to identify opportunities for efficiency savings and to ensure that the Authority’s services met the needs of its communities, customers and stakeholders both now and in the future.
     Prior to presenting the findings of the review, together with a number of recommendations for moving forward, to Members for consideration, he wished to thank the Head of Business Management, the Finance Manager and Mr EA Sangster for their invaluable input during the review process.
     Members congratulated the Director on the production of such a comprehensive audit of the Authority’s Visitor Centres and Attractions and the way in which the report outlined a measured way of reducing running costs  whilst not diminishing the visitor experience.
     Following a lengthy discussion, it was RESOLVED that the report be adopted, and:

(a)
that officers be instructed with exploring further the potential opportunities detailed in the report to generate medium-term savings in the respective Visitor Centres and Attractions budgets, and
(b)
that extensive research be undertaken within the Authority and with partner organisations on the wider economic benefits of these facilities to the overall tourism experience in Pembrokeshire before committing to any further action.

_____________________________________________________________________
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